Town of Haw River
Town Council Meeting

Monday, March 7, 2011
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, March 7, 2011 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Mayor Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Kelly Allen, Ricky Honeycutt, and Jeff Fogleman
Council Members Absent: n/a
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Atty. Charlie Davis, Clerk Melanie Hamilton

Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
Consent Agenda

7:01pm
The Council reviewed the previous meeting’s minutes from February 7, 2011, Budget Amendment # 2011-1, and the paperwork for a new CD to be invested at Vantage South Bank at 1.5% for 6 months. Councilmember Honeycutt made a motion to approve the consent agenda. Motion carried 5-0.

Old Business

7:02

The council discussed the rezoning request previously submitted by Marlie I. and Ann R. King for their property located on US 70 Highway East. The property is legally described as Alamance Co Tax Map #10-3-44A, 10-3-43, 10-3-44, 10-3-69, and 10-3-75. The rezoning request is to facilitate the sale of King’s Auto Salvage and would change the property from B-2 General Business to I-1 Light Industrial. A public hearing on this matter was held on Monday December 6, 2010 and the Town’s Planning & Zoning Board has recommended that the council approve this request. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the rezoning of Mr. & Mrs. King’s property to I-1 Light Industrial. Motion carried 5-0.
New Business

7:04 pm
Presentation of the Town of Haw River Fire Department Budget for the 2011-2012 Fiscal Year & setting of public hearing date per Alamance County request.
Manager Earp presented the proposed 2011-2012 Town of Haw River Fire Department budget to the council as required by Alamance County. At this time, the proposed budget is simply being submitted for review and a public hearing needs to be set. Manager Earp also noted to the council and meeting attendees that copies of the proposed budget are available at town hall from 8am – 5pm Monday through Friday for public review. Councilmember Allen made a motion to set a public hearing for discussion on this proposed budget at 7:00pm on April 4, 2011 during the regularly scheduled Town Council meeting. Motion carried 5-0.
7:08 pm
Review and consideration of engagement letter with Sands Anderson concerning the use of Revenue Bonds to finance the Town’s Stone Street Pump Station Replacement Project being financed with USDA.
Manager Earp presented a new engagement letter to the council on behalf of Paul Jacobson with Sands Anderson. The initial bid from Mr. Jacobson was for $5,700.00 and was based on the premise of no interim financing requirement and thus only one closing. In fact, the loan/grant package in place with the USDA does require interim financing and therefore Mr. Jacobson had to update his bid and provide a new engagement letter. The new bid was $11,400 and the council noted that this was still significantly more affordable than the other bids submitted. Councilmember Honeycutt made a motion to accept the new bid of $11,400 from Sands Anderson and approve the new engagement letter. Motion carried 5-0.
7:11 pm

Review and Approval of Capital Project Ordinance for Main Sewer Pump Station Replacement Project.

Manager Earp presented a capital project ordinance to the Council for the main wastewater pump station replacement project. This ordinance details the purpose of the project in addition to the sources of funding and is required to be in place prior to application to the Local Government Commission. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to adopt the Main Wastewater Pump Station Replacement Capital Project Ordinance. Motion carried 5-0.
7:13 pm
Discussion and Approval of Ordinance to enact the latest amendments to the Town’s Code of Ordinances.

Manager Earp informed the council that American Legal Publishing Corporation had completed the ordinance supplements and that council members’ ordinance books had been updated accordingly. The ordinance update has been reviewed and needs to be adopted by the council. Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the ordinance adopting the new supplements to the Town of Haw River Code of Ordinances. Motion carried 5-0.
7:14 pm

Discussion of Resolutions Concerning the Dissolution of the Piedmont Triad Council of Governments and the formation of the Piedmont Triad Regional Council. 

Manager Earp presented resolutions to the council dissolving the Piedmont Triad Council of Government and forming the Piedmont Triad Regional Council. The PTCOG (a 7 county council) would be dissolving and merging with another council to form the Piedmont Triad Regional Council (a 12 county council). Councilmember Lovette made a motion to pass the resolution dissolving the PTCOG. Motion carried 5-0. Councilmember Allen made a motion to pass the resolution of formation and membership in the Piedmont Triad Regional Council. Motion carried 5-0.
7:17 pm
Discussion and approval of the response to the Local Government Commission Letter concerning Water and Sewer Fund status as of year ending June 30, 2010 audit. 

Manager Earp presented a letter to the Council that the Town received from Sharon Edmundson at the Local Government Commission. Ms. Edmundson’s letter noted various signs of financial weakness in the Water and Sewer Fund (based on the June 30, 2010 audit report) and noted that this fund may not be sustainable in its current form. Manager Earp drafted a response to this letter and addressed all issues detailed by the LGC as points of concern. Manager Earp explained to the council how the excessive infiltration experienced by the Town last year was costly. Additionally, many costly updates to the water/sewer infrastructure were made and another contributing factor was the impact of debt service payments. His conclusion is that the Town is on sound financial footing in regard to water/sewer fund and it will remain self supporting in the future. Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the LGC response letter drafted by Manager Earp. Motion carried 5-0.
7:20 pm

Review and Consideration of Request from Haw River Elementary Principal Jeff Rachlin.

Manager Earp presented to the council a request from Haw River Elementary Principal Jeff Rachlin to use the Haw River Municipal Park on Thursday, April 7th from 8:00am to 2:00pm free of charge. The school will be using the park as part of a reading celebration for those students that have kept up on their reading at home this school year. Councilmember Lovette made a public statement praising the work that Mr. Rachlin has done for the school and made motion to allow Haw River Elementary to use the park free of charge on April 7, 2011. Motion carried 5-0.

7:23 pm

Review and approval of Police Salary Adjustments request by Chief Felts. 
Manager Earp presented to the council a request by Police Chief Felts for standard increases in pay for two policemen. Officer Cummings is eligible for a promotion to corporal and a 5% raise as he has completed his fifth year of service. Officer Boggs has completed his probationary period and is due to receive a 5% increase since he started at the minimum salary grade. Chief Felts commented that both of these officers have performed well for the town and are deserving of these salary increases. Manager Earp pointed out that these types of increases used to be at the discretion of the Town Manager, but are now the responsibility of the Council due to policy changes. Councilmember Honeycutt made a motion to approve the 5% salary increase for both Officer Cummings and Officer Boggs. Motion carried 5-0.
7:24 pm
Manager’s Update
Manager Earp presented the results of the 2010 Census to the Council. Haw River’s official population increased from 1908 to 2298, a 20.44% increase. Manager Earp stated that he is excited about these results and they confirm the town is growing as expected. 
Manager Earp passed along an invitation to the Town Council from the City/County Association for a dinner meeting on March 24, 2011. Mr. Karl Knapp from the North Carolina League of Municipalities will be speaking on the state budget and its effect on local government. 

Manager Earp and Council made a public announcement that a 2011-2012 Budget Planning Meeting will be held on Monday, March 21, 2011 at 6:30 pm in the council chambers at Town Hall.
Manager Earp then updated the council on a couple of recent and ongoing projects. He stated that the pump station project is proceeding as planned and the Town is expecting to bid the project in early May and to be on the agenda at the LGC in June. Additionally, the paving project that had been delayed due to weather is now completed and the Town has received many compliments on a job well done. The CDBG rehabilitation project is moving along as scheduled and three homes have already been completed. 

Manager Earp then discussed the NC Energy Grant with the Council and informed them that there was an ongoing issue with the bids. All bids came back at a dollar amount that exceeds the grant funding awarded. Manager Earp clarified that the Town hasn’t committed any funding to this project and it is his intention to scale back the project objectives and re-bid. 
Councilmember Allen then spoke to the Council about a recent meeting with the New Leaf Society and reported that there is a very good chance that the Town can received funding next year for a major beatification project. 

Councilmember Allen asked Manager Earp to check into the potential for installation of a water spigot at the intersection of Highways 49 & 70 for use by the Community Pride Committee.

Chief Felts then addressed the council and asked for permission to use $100 of his miscellaneous funding to sponsor a hole at golf tournament benefiting Crossroads. It was the Council’s consensus that Crossroads is an invaluable program and this is an appropriate use of funds.  
There being no further business of the council the mayor asked for a motion to adjourn.
7:36 pm
Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor


Melanie R. Hamilton, Clerk
